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Minutes of Parish Council meeting held in the Old School Community Centre, Clare on Thursday  19th November 2003 at 7pm    

Present: Cllrs. J Stevens (Chairman)O Smith (Vice-Chairman), P Daniels,  R  Gee, D Neal,  J Smith, L Stevens, R Warmington,.  Clerks - M Shinn & L Warmington .

P.C. Martin Parsonson and three parishioners

1. Apologies:  Cllr Mison
2. Register of members interests:  There were none at this point
3. Minutes of previous meetings 16th October 2003 & 30th October 2003:  There were no amendments and acceptance of these minutes was proposed by Cllr. O Smith, seconded by Cllr. Daniels and carried unanimously.
4. Parishioners question time/Police Report:  Mr Dadd said there is a sycamore tree outside his house in Hertford road and he had an extension to his property about 5 years ago when he was advised by an officer from St Edmundsbury Borough Council to put in deep footings due to the closeness of the tree.  He has noticed recently that his paved driveway has started to come up between his house and the sycamore tree and the tree may be causing this problem.  If he is put in a position where the drive needs replacing this could run to several hundreds of pounds.  He explained that St Edmundsbury own the tree but he wants advice on who to contact there regarding the fact he feels this tree has not been properly maintained.  He would also like support of the Parish Council in this matter.  Chair advised that he should ask the tree officer to inspect the tree and then let Mr Dadd and the Parish Council have a copy of the report.  Clerk will contact the tree officer and also advise Mr Dadd of who to contact.  ACTION:  CLERK   Mr Dadd also asked whether there was any progress with the millennium sign and clerk explained that John Laws had said there had been problems with the company supplying it due to sickness but work should now been progressing and Mr Laws hoped it would soon be ready.  A letter had been sent to him after the last Parish Council meeting and he had hoped to draft a reply for this meeting but this has not yet been received by the clerk
  P.C. Parsonson  reported that Sheila Martin had contacted him regarding problems on Remembrance Sunday.  A copy of her letter was also forwarded to the Financial Clerk.  He said the bollards which had been put in place had been moved and there were particular problems outside the church where it had been hard for the parade to get in.  Also whilst they were waiting to go in a van came down the High Street.  There were also problems around the memorial itself with parking.  P.C. Parsonson explained that when he put the bollards out on the Market Hill there were already some cars parked there so he had no grounds to remove those vehicles.  He said the bollards were put in place at about 12.30pm and it would have been difficult to put them out earlier due to problems with parking needed by the church in the morning.  Cllr. R Warmington pointed out that it is not right to suggest that people necessarily know how the parade is carried out and therefore they may not be aware of the need for the parking restrictions etc.  It was suggested that a letter be sent to the residents of the Market Hill and High Street prior to remembrance Sunday to advise of the restrictions.  This could be sent from both the Police and the Parish Council.  ACTION:  CLERK TO MAKE FORWARD NOTE.  P.C. Parsonson said rural patrols at night had started last week and will continue.  The first phase have been concentrated on Wickhambrook area as there had been problems there.  However on one of the nights when these were done The  Bell was broken into!  He said he understood there had been problems with sheds near the allotments being broken into and he asked that a message be passed to the owners of the sheds to advise them that the Crime  Prevention Team have battery operated alarms they can sell them for £7.50.  He can get these if required.  He would also be happy to have a meeting with the allotment holders to give tips on crime prevention.  Chairman  explained it is not just a problem with this area as there have been thefts from other areas in Clare.  Cllr. L Stevens asked P.C. Parsonson whether any action had been taken regarding contacting parents and schools in respect of young people cycling on pavements and he said he will chase this up.  Finally he advised he has got a new post as a Detective Constable so will be moving on from Clare sometime next year.    
5. Matters arising from previous minutes:

Page 2 – Blue bins have arrived

Page 3 – Remembrance Service – Cllr. R Warmington said there was an increase in the young people involved this year which was gratifying.  Chairman passed thanks to Cllr. Daniels for reading the lesson and thanks to Cllr. R Warmington for making an address at the ex-servicemen’s club.

6. Correspondence

CCA – Letter of thanks for donation for bonfire night

Fran Reynolds – Letter regarding planning applications for 7 & 7a High Street expressing concerns about proposals for this property being partly converted to residential.  This planning application was discussed at a previous meeting therefore we have already made our comments to Borough.  Mrs Reynolds will be informed of this.  ACTION:  CLERK

Victim Support – Further information from them about how they support people in our community.  They stated they have helped families who have suffered as a result of fatal road accidents in Clare.  Cllr. Daniels said this shows that their organisation does have a specific link in Clare and Cllr. J Smith suggested it would be good to give a small donation as nobody knows when they may find themselves in a situation where support is needed.  Chairman proposed a donation of £30 be made and this was seconded by Cllr. J Smith and carried unanimously.

Suffolk Wildlife Trust – A hedgerow course is taking place on 14th January 2004.  Details circulated to all councillors present and Cllr. Mison will be notified.

Crossmans Solicitors -  Regarding transfer of licence for the Co-op to Julie Player and Alison Brown.

CHOC – Requesting a finance meeting with the Parish Council due to hardships they are suffering financially.  Cllr. L Stevens said a financial analysis has been circulated to all Councillors and due to the seriousness of the financial difficulties CHOC will be unable to meet their wages bill by the end of January.  This will be put on the agenda for the next meeting to be discussed further.  ACTION: CLERK
St Edmundsbury Borough Council – A copy of a letter sent to Mr & Mrs Streeter of St Peters Court regarding the Scots Pine Tree in their garden  stating that the tree is in good health and there is no reason to suppose that it poses a threat to neighbouring properties.

Dedham Vale & Stour Valley Trust – A working party is taking place on Saturday 29th November in the Nuttery from 10am-3pm.

Newstalk -  Letter of thanks for the donation made to them

Norcas – Letter requesting a donation to their organisation which provides support for people affected by others use of drugs and alcohol.  They also asked that local newsletter be advised of their existence.  Letter was circulated to all Councillors.  Cllr. R Warmington asked how they differed from the Suffolk Drug Action group who we had had information from in the past and Chairman explained they are just a different organisation.  Letter will also be sent to Clare Focus.  ACTION:  CLERK
7. Finance

Financial Clerk explained that Lloyds are now operating the Parish Council account differently in that no interested is now paid to treasurers accounts but we are no longer limited to the numbers of cheques written per month.

a) Presentation of monthly accounts – These were explained and acceptance of these was proposed by Cllr. Daniels, seconded by Cllr. L Stevens and carried unanimously.

b) Review of Wages for Clerks  - Financial Clerk said he wanted to inform Council that Stoke by Clare Parish Council are paying £5.43 per hour to Mr Mortlock which is higher than we are paying him.  Discussion took place with concerns raised about paying a different amount to a neighbouring council but some duties may be different.  It was also commented that Mr Mortlock is committed to working every Sunday of the year which can be a heavy commitment.  Chairman said now may not be the time to consider another increase as this was reviewed last month in line with the minimum wage increase.  Cllr. J Smith said a method is needed to record exactly how many hours the street cleaners are working.  A time sheet will be introduced to be completed daily or weekly then passed to her.  After a reasonable time they will review how this has gone and this will be taken into consideration in any future wages review.  Regarding the clerks wages, the Clerk, Financial Clerk and Cllr. R Warmington who declared an interest as married to the Financial Clerk left the meeting and the following minutes were taken by Cllr. Daniels.  It was proposed that the remuneration of the Clerk be increased to £175 per month and that the remuneration of the Financial Clerk be increased to £87.50, in each case with effect from 1st October 2003.  This was proposed by Cllr. J Smith, seconded by Cllr L Stevens and carried unanimously.  The Chairman recorded the appreciation of the Council for the skills and thoroughness with which both Clerks carried out their duties.    

c) Exclusive rights of burial – C134 – John Roger Elliott.

8. Committee reports

a) Street cleaning – Cllr. O Smith reported that leaves in Nethergate Street are being gathered then collected by the brown bin collection.  Mr Hines has asked for 15 minutes off so that he can attend the playgroup as Father Christmas and he will make the time up later.    Mr Mortlock has been supplied with a chain and clip to stop him losing any more keys to the bins.  New gloves have also been provided.  Financial Clerk  asked that VAT be shown on any future invoices from Hudgies when goods for street cleaners are bought from there.
b) Market – Cllr.D. Neal reported there has been little change.  Following on from comments about the cones on Remembrance Sunday Cllr. Gee also has problems putting cones out on Sunday nights due to cars parked on Market Hill.
c) Cemetery – 

I. Proposals for grass cut in hand - Cllr. L Stevens explained that Mr Gotts has done one less grass cut than he estimated for and therefore has offered to collect the leaves from all the greenswards.  Cllr. Gee said in Nethergate Street he can put the leaves into the meadow there as long as they are left in one pile.  Cllr. J Smith said the job of the leaves is rather a lot to expect just one of the street cleaners to do and it would be most helpful if Mr Gotts could do this.  Cllr. O Smith suggested this could be included in the tender for next year  Proposal to ask Mr Gotts to deal with the leaves was proposed by Cllr. L Stevens, seconded by Cllr. J Smith and carried unanimously.  Clerk to contact Mr Gotts and ask him to liaise with Cllr. Gee regarding use of meadow.
II. Chapel Roof – Cllr. L Stevens asked whether repair costs for this come out of cemetery funds and Financial Clerk said it comes out of property repairs
III. Cemetery Gate – Following on from discussion about this at the last full meeting, it has now been discovered that there is already a lock on it which would just need a padlock on it.
IV. Dog Warden – Cllr. L Stevens said more signs are needed and the small signs previously suggested will go on the notice boards.  She suggested it might be useful to have a “Polite” notice at the High Street entrance as she has seen this used in Linton.  Feedback will be sought from Linton as whether or not this is effective.  Cllr. J Smith will let the dog warden know that we need the small signs for the time being.  ACTION:  CLLR. J SMITH
d) SALC – Cllr. P Daniels reported there is a meeting on 3rd December.  Feedback received from SALC regarding questions raised about status of Clare in Bloom have been circulated to all Councillors. 
e) Finance – Cllr. P Daniels

I. Precept – Discuss & agree - This was deferred until report from CHOC was reported upon then discussed in detail.   Cllr. Daniels said in view of the situation with CHOC it would be advisable to  keep some contingencies for this.  Some reductions were made to proposed figures such as the cost of the Christmas lights which were reduced to £500.  Last years precept was set at £53,000 and a decrease of £4000 is required.  The figures shown to all Councillors represented the fourth amendment and brought the precept down to £49000 therefore acceptance of this was proposed by Cllr. Daniels, seconded by Cllr. R Warmington and carried unanimously.
II. Town Trail Posts & Displays – insurance of – Cllr. Daniels reported that at the last meeting of the Ancient House trustees they suggested they would prefer the Parish Council to insure.  However there had previously been some suggestion that they may be able to insure for less so more information will be sought.  ACTION:  CLLR. DANIELS
f) Website – Cllr. J Smith reported that a lot of work has been done on the site to improve it and the results are excellent.  A thank you letter will be sent to Jason Fitzpatrick in recognition of the improvements he has made.  Once again more support has been sought from local businesses but without success although children from the Middle School are still aiming to be involved in further development of the website.
g) CLASP – Cllr.J Smith reported there has been no meeting recently just a social event.
h) CHOC – Cllr. L Stevens reported that financial analysis sheets have been handed out to explain the financial circumstances of CHOC.  Due to new legislation, changes in insurance, fire regulations and private licences  etc., costs  for the halls have increased by a huge amount.  There have been several moves to try to reduce costs such as freezing wages, tying to cut down caretaking costs etc.  Changes are being made to the way hirers pay to ensure money is received more promptly.  CHOC can no longer afford the generous discounts currently given to local hirers as it is not economically viable.    A set charge will also now be made for weddings.  There is no handyman as such employed as there are restrictions about who could be used.  One of the trustees, Roy Ovenden is willing to undertake various  jobs but is not able to do any paid work due to being a trustee, a position he wishes to continue in.  However he has given a great deal of his time and resources to do smaller jobs as necessary without pay.  There are major repairs needed shortly to the doors at a cost of approximately £2300 and there are concerns about the amount of electrical work which appears to be required.  It is not possible to go to the Charities Commission to change the way the trust is set up as this would be too complicated and lengthy a process.  Therefore CHOC want the Parish Council to take over.  Chairman said CHOC will need to present to the Finance Committee details of it’s financial commitments.  Cllr. Daniels said the Parish Council will need to consider what is done in the short term to cover current difficulties in meeting financial commitments.  The Chairman said it may be possible to provide a short term loan from the Parish Council to CHOC.  There are also continuing problems with cracks in the wall due to possible subsidence and also the effect of neighbouring properties.  Cllr. O Smith said she has details of the “party wall” act which she will provide to Cllr. L Stevens for information.
i) Clare Primary School - School governor’s report – Cllr. R Warmington reported that when an OFSTED report has been done the school has 40 days to provide an action plan and also have to report to parents the finding of the report.  Letters were sent to all parents about a meeting to discuss this but no-one attended which is a good sign due to the report being very positive.  Orange Communications have provided maps to the Primary School about the proposed mast and it was hoped that a meeting could be arranged between the Primary and the Middle School but this did not happen.
j) Borough Councillors report – Chairman reported that as part of the Cattle Market redevelopment an underground car park with 200 spaces will be built.  This will be self financing.  He recently attended County Hall for a presentation regarding Suffolk University which is proposed for the Docklands area of Ipswich.  This would be sponsored by the UEA and Essex University.  This may mean that the West Suffolk and Lowestoft colleges would be marginalised.  This is a general problem due to the pressure on this area caused by the close proximity of Cambridge.  The Borough Council need to be aware of how decisions they take affect the other areas around them.  He has circulated census figures for the Borough and for Clare to all Councillors which show Clare is fairly close to the general findings for the Borough as a whole.  The Borough Council have a good website and currently there is an initiative by Central Government  to encourage people to pay their council tax through the website.  There will be a relaunch of this site next month.
k) County Councillors report – County Cllr. L Warmington reported that M.P. Richard Spring has written to him for ideas on funding review.  There is a general feeling that the current council tax system is too central and unaffordable and needs to be relocalised.  Funding from Central Government next year is likely to increase by 5.5% but Suffolk County Council needs an 8% increase just to carry on similar services to present.
9. Planning

SE/03/2736/P – J Robinson, 63 Highfield – Planning application – retention of garage – an appeal has been made to the Secretary of State in respect of the above site following the refusal of planning permission – Chairman explained he has been to see Mr Robinson.  Borough have asked if the Parish Council wish to make any further representations other than comments already made recommending refusal of the application.  Cllr. O Smith said due to the lateness of receiving this application and the time to send it back to Borough the Clerk had been unable to list this planning application on the agenda for the meeting at which it was discussed.  There was a general feeling that there were no further comments to make to Borough.
a) SE/03/3411/LB – (i) Retention and completion of works for installation of staircase and associated partition wall; and (ii) insertion of two roof lights – 12 High Street, Clare – due to the poor information received comments made were that on point (i) the Parish Council were unable to make decision therefore will rely on borough expertise although there were concerns that work has already started.  (ii) Recommended refusal
b) SE/03/3620/P – Change of use of shop area to residential accommodation – 22 High Street, Clare – Recommended approval proposed by Cllr R Warmington, seconded by Cllr. L Stevens and carried unanimously.  A letter had been received from Enforcement at Borough regarding this property stating they were investigating works being carried out following our telephone call.

Borough decisions

TCA03/959 –  The Old Vicarage, Callis St – No objection

SE/03/3332/P – 23 Bridewell Street – Granted

TCA03/964 – Gothic House, Church Street – No objection

.

10. Central Clare Working Party – Ways forward  - The Chairman said there are concerns about the number of businesses closing in Clare and the Parish Council want to assist business in the town.   As a result of this Nick Martin, Richard Livall and Justin Wallace from Borough will be attending a meeting with Councillors on Thursday 20th November to give advice about where and how the Parish Council can help and consult with businesses with a view to assisting where possible.  Cllr. R Warmington said as an elected body we should provide access to specialised help for traders such as that being provided by Borough.  These talks will hopefully provide a positive way forward for Clare.   Chairman encouraged as many Councillors as possible to attend. 
11. Meeting with Orange Communications – Cllr R Warmington reported that the meeting had been useful.  Orange gave details of their reasons for the extra mast which is that the current Hickford Hill mast does not provide a signal to all parts of Clare – such as Nethergate Street where the signal is erratic.  The proposed  mast will not be as powerful as the Hickford Hill mast.  The site near the nuttery was identified as it would already be in a line of trees.  The question of emissions was raised and Orange explained about recent research done by the Government.  In light of this research they have made the power in the mast a lower level than the minimum recommendations.  Surveys have recently been done in 150 schools about possible effects.  Cllr. R Warmington said in her personal opinion there does not seem to be a problem with the proposed site and she has passed her comments to the Primary School who will pass the information onto Governors.  Planning permission would not be needed due to the size of the mast although some consultation would take place with Borough.  Chairman has received a copy of letter from Mark Fiennes of Clare Society to Barnes Rennison who are dealing with the proposals stating that the Clare Society are opposed to the mast.  Chairman summed up by stating the 2 issues are the radiation and whether the mast is aesthetically pleasing.  Cllr. L Stevens proposed acceptance of the proposal and Cllr. R Warmington seconded this, carried by a majority vote in which Cllrs. J and O Smith abstained.  
12. Petition re music at The Cock – Chairman explained a petition has been received and he read out the letter supplied with it.  It was circulated to all Councillors.  Environmental Health have been notified of concerns of nearby parishioners and they have called out to the pub.  They have not said the music cannot continue they have asked that it is not too loud and that windows are kept shut whilst the music is playing as in the summer it seemed to be more of a problem.  One parishioner Mr Helliwell had said there were particular problems on Sunday afternoons.  Environmental Health said they would continue to monitor the situation and if there were continued problems then an enforcement notice could be issued.    One parishioner had reported that the conditions have not been complied with.  Cllr. R Warmington said the Parish Council would support the music as long as it is kept within the recommended levels and would only be unable to support it if recommendations were not followed.  She said sometimes perception of noise may be heightened in situations where the noise had not previously been there at all.  A letter will be sent to the tenants of the Cock in response to this. Chairman’s said he understood the tenants are in any case leaving the pub in January.
13. Playing Field Committee – Chairman circulated a letter to all Councillors stating that he has received information to say that the Football Foundation (who it was hoped would be the largest contributor to our fundraising efforts) would be unable to support the project due to the drop in numbers of people playing the National Lottery.  In view of this St Edmundsbury have also said they wish to postpone the payment of £50,000 towards the project as this was only to be paid if other fundraising efforts were successful.  A meeting is being held on 25th November for all those involved.  It will then be decided whether to carry on as before or to just redevelop the existing facilities by providing a new club house etc or fund just the skateboard park.
14. Clare in Bloom – Following the meeting held with the current committee it was decided that 3 Councillors would go onto the committee.  Cllr. R Warmington has volunteered as has Cllrs J Smith and D Neal to help support the organisation and ensure it continues.  Regarding the letter received from the Clare in Bloom committee about certain items where they needed clarification about whose insurance policy they should come under, all assets of Clare in Bloom should now be insured under their own policy and a letter will be sent to confirm this.  ACTION CLERK

15.  Country Park Liaison Meeting -  Cllr. O Smith reported the Suffolk and Essex link for the bridleway has not yet been completed due to discrepancies over money.  This is ongoing and there is likely to be a public enquiry.  Estimates for renovating the buffet car suggest costs would be approximately £80,000.  John Laws reported that there have been 117,150 visitors to the Country Park from January up until the meeting date of 17th October.  There is room for more equipment in the play area and it has been suggested that something for older children is needed.  There was much discussion about the recycling area and John Laws has been asked to monitor the situation but he is not keen to do this as does not feel it should be part of his duties. It is thought that once the blue bin system is up and running the amount of bins in the recycling area can be reduced.  The situation with the tins bin will need to be reviewed as was instigated by the Parish Council.  Better signs are needed for the country park and John Laws said that school visits are becoming less frequent due to the amount of effort and work needed to set them up.  There are still comprehensive plans to progress that park especially the refreshment facility.  The park committee want the County Park to be very much a part of Clare.  Events held there this year have been well supported and there is a general feeling that they should remain free from charges.  There will be a charge made next year for the use of the park for the Clare World Music Festival due to the cost of staging this event.  Cllr. R Warmington said the reason not as many school visits were taking place in the park is due to the schools having tight budgets and health and safety regulations.  This may be something that Suffolk County Council need to address with their education department.  Chairman reported that Sandra Pell at Borough is hoping the blue bins will have a significant impact on the recycling centre and she has asked John Laws to notify Borough whenever there are problems with it looking untidy.   
16. Dog Warden Issues – Cllr. J Smith said she has contacted John Laws about possible by-laws but has been unable to progress any further at present
17. Remembrance Sunday – Report and issues for next year – see Police report 

18. Change of Date for December Meeting – The next meeting will be on Friday 12th December.
19. Any other business

Traffic Slowing Signs – Cllr. L Stevens reported that since the “smiley face” signs have been in Haverhill there has been a significant reduction in speeding and accidents.  Cavendish also have similar signs and this is to be put on the agenda for next meeting to discuss costs of having something similar in Clare.

Rural Matters Meeting – Cllr. Neal reported he and Cllr. O Smith attended this meeting.  Borough outlined their objectives of which there were 13 priorities of which rural commitments is 3rd on the list.  He explained how much services currently cost and the fact that there have been increases from Government grants in recent years.  However the grant for social housing has been lost so the only source now available will be housing associations.  Grants to Parish Councils are being reviewed but due to work taking place in the centre of Bury St Edmunds there may be a need to draw some money back from local areas so the basis of funding to Parish Councils may change.  The meeting looked at prioritising areas of concern and information will be cascaded at the next meeting.

Bailey Lane Driveways – Cllr. Gee asked whether the problems with these were reported.  Clerk explained she has spoken to Havebury but will chase this up if nothing has been done.  Cllr. Gee will check.  ACTION:  CLLR. GEE
Parish Correspondent – Cllr. O Smith reported that Peter Wade is the new parish correspondent.

Birch Tree near Globe – Cllr O Smith said there is a tree on the greensward opposite the Globe which is diseased with “witches broom”.  She will contact the tree officer for opinion.  ACTION:  CLLR. O SMITH

Christmas Lights – Cllr. J Smith gave our posters about this.

Parishioners Comments

Mr Dadd asked whether any decisions were made at the Country Park meeting about the potholes in the car park and County Cllr. L Warmington said there had been a great deal of discussion about this and the emphasis has now been put on Borough to provide some sort of permanent hard surface in the area around the recycling centre.

The meeting then went in to closed session due to personalities of an employee being discussed.  The proposal for private session was proposed by Cllr. O Smith, seconded by Cllr. J Smith and carried unanimously.

Meeting closed 10.15pm    

